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November 18, 2015 
 
VIA OVERNIGHT AND ELECTRONIC MAIL 
(dfierson@Anonymouscontent.com) 
 
Thomas McCarthy                                          
Joshua Singer 
c/o David M. Fierson, Head of Business Operations 
Breaking News Productions, Inc. 
3532 Hayden Ave. 
Culver City, CA 90232 
 
VIA OVERNIGHT AND ELECTRONIC MAIL 
(gabe.brakin@participantmedia.com) 
 
Gabriel Brakin 
Three Lagoon Drive, Suite 400 
Redwood City, CA 94065 
 
VIA OVERNIGHT MAIL 
 
Tom Ortenberg 
Open Road Films, LLC 
12301 Wilshire Blvd, Suite 600 
Los Angeles, California 90025 
 
 Re: Jack Dunn/Spotlight  
 
Dear Messrs. McCarthy, Singer, Fierson, Brakin and Ortenberg: 

 
Please be advised that this firm acts as counsel to Jack Dunn ("Mr. Dunn") in connection 

with his claim for defamation against you (and potentially others whose identities are unknown 
to him) arising from your false, malicious and fabricated portrayal of him in the feature film, 
Spotlight.  You have repeatedly and unambiguously represented to the public that the events 
depicted in Spotlight are factually true and accurate, and actually took place.  As one example 
only, the promotional movie poster for Spotlight, which appears prominently in hard copy in 
theaters and on the Internet, represents unambiguously to the public that the film tells, "[t]he 
true story behind the scandal that shocked the world."  The film itself begins with the 
following representation to the audience appearing on the screen: “Based on actual events."  
Yet, the defamatory portrayal of Mr. Dunn in the film fails utterly to present the truth.  Instead, 
as to Mr. Dunn, it is a devastating fabrication.      
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The detailed outline below sets forth just some of the ways in which Spotlight defames 
Mr. Dunn, who the film identifies by name, employer and occupation.  In general, the film, in 
dramatic fashion, divides the individuals it depicts into those who heroically searched for the 
truth about the horrific sexual abuse of children by members of the clergy and those who sought 
to suppress facts about the abuse.  In a critical scene in the film, which is nearly entirely 
fabricated, Spotlight squarely and falsely places Mr. Dunn in the category of those who actively 
attempted to interfere with and thwart the efforts of the Boston Globe reporters to unearth and 
report on the abuse scandal.   

 
In the fabricated scene, Mr. Dunn is shown attending a meeting at Boston College High 

School with the Acting President of the school, William Kemeza (played by Tim Progosh), 
reporter Walter Robinson (played by Michael Keaton), reporter Sacha Pfeiffer (played by Rachel 
McAdams), and a fifth person named "Pete Conley" (played by Paul Guilfoyle).  In the film, Mr. 
Conley is a supposed representative of the Roman Catholic Archdiocese of Boston; in reality, he 
is a fictional character (a fact that is not disclosed to the audience).   

 
The events depicted both during and immediately after the meeting, the words used, and 

the dramatic expressions of the characters themselves, all drive a clear message: Mr. Dunn was 
brought in to the meeting to help suppress the truth and minimize the Globe's reporting about the 
abuse of children.  At one point in the scene, it is literally stated by the fictitious Mr. Conley that 
the purpose of the meeting is to keep the story “between us,” and away from the public, “until we 
all get on the same page" about the scandal.  Mr. Dunn and Mr. Conley are shown appealing to 
Mr. Robinson not as head of the Globe Spotlight team but rather as “an important alumnus” of 
BC High and “a friend” in order to minimize the damage to BC High and the Church.  Mr. Dunn 
goes on to say to Mr. Robinson, "we know you care about the school as much as we do."  In your 
manufactured scene, Mr. Dunn also dismissively downplays the potential abuse by questioning, 
“And we’re talking about seven alleged victims over, what, eight years?”  None of this ever 
happened.  Indeed, the extent and consciousness of your fabrication, and your utter disregard for 
its effect on Mr. Dunn, is shown by the fact that an earlier version of the script had those 
damning words - “And we’re talking about seven alleged victims over, what, eight years?” - 
coming from the fictional Mr. Conley, not from Mr. Dunn. 

 
Making matters far worse, however, is the fact that Spotlight portrays Mr. Dunn in a 

manner that is the exact opposite of the documented truth about who he is and how he personally 
responded to the clergy sex abuse scandal.  In 2002, Mr. Dunn's efforts to reach out and help the 
victims of the scandal through a transparent, compassionate and ongoing response were not just 
well-known but also were reported on publicly by some of the very same Boston Globe reporters 
who are the subject of the movie.  For example, in a story written by Mr. Robinson that appeared 
in the March 7, 2002 edition of the Boston Globe, literally two days after the actual meeting at 
BC High that is so grossly misrepresented in the film, Mr. Dunn is quoted as stating: "We want 
to clear the air, help the victims and reach out to anyone who contacts us."  See Exhibit A 
(emphasis supplied).  Of course, this is the well-documented truth – that upon his receipt of 
information about the abuse of children by clergy, Mr. Dunn took a leading role in making sure 
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that the facts would come out, that all individuals involved would be held fully accountable, and 
that the victims would be helped in any way possible.   

 
All of this information was either known to you or readily available to you before you 

fabricated a scene to the exact opposite effect in Spotlight.  Indeed, Mr. McCarthy, you met 
personally with Mr. Dunn and Globe Spotlight reporter Michael Rezendes when Mr. Rezendes 
asked for a tour of the former residence of Cardinal Law more than two years before the release 
of the film.  Yet you utterly failed to seek any information from him whatsoever regarding his 
involvement in the clergy abuse scandal and failed in any manner to disclose to him how he 
would be portrayed in the film so he could even react.  This is inexcusable. 

 
Even though the movie has been in limited release and in theaters for only a short time, 

the impact upon Mr. Dunn and his family, and Mr. Dunn's reputation, has been devastating. 
Having seen the movie, Mr. Dunn became and remains physically ill at how he has been falsely 
portrayed.  He has been humiliated and damaged both personally and professionally in every 
familial, educational, social and professional community of importance to him, communities in 
which he has spent a lifetime building a well-earned reputation for honesty, integrity and 
decency.  The prospect of his four children walking away from the movie thinking that others 
will believe that their father protected pedophiles, obfuscated an investigation, and dismissed the 
suffering of victims, is unbearable. 

 
By and through this letter, Mr. Dunn demands that you, and all those acting in concert 

with you, take immediate steps to remove the scenes that falsely portray and specifically identify 
Mr. Dunn, and that you publicly acknowledge that the scene was fabricated and is not an 
accurate portrayal of Mr. Dunn.  We ask that you have your legal counsel contact us immediately 
to discuss these steps and others that will be necessary to remedy, to the extent possible, the 
damage inflicted upon Mr. Dunn.  Given that the alleged purpose and message of Spotlight is to 
document and celebrate the truly exemplary work of the Boston Globe Spotlight team in 
exposing the truth, we expect that you and those responsible for the destruction of Mr. Dunn's 
reputation will approach this matter with equal concern for the actual facts and the fallout from 
your distortion of them.  

 
Set forth below is an outline of how the film defames Mr. Dunn, both generally and 

specifically, with appropriate support: 
 

Spotlight's Overall Defamatory Sting Of and Concerning Mr. Dunn 
 

 At its core, Spotlight honors the remarkable work of the Boston Globe’s investigative 
journalists in their search for the truth.  As Mr. McCarthy told Entertainment Weekly in an article 
published online on November 10, 2015:  
 

Whenever you’re telling a story about true-life events and about real people,  
there’s a tremendous responsibility-slash-burden to get it right ,” McCarthy  
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said. “And I think with this one, because of the nature and the topic of it …  
and also just the hard work that these journalists put in, we grew to know and  
be very connected to these people.”  The goal, he continued, was “not to over-
sensationalize [the story] or sentimentalize it or romanticize it, but to present  
it as they presented their investigation, which was straightforward, hard-hitting,  
no-nonsense and to the point. I think to some extent their investigation was our 
inspiration for making the movie. (Emphasis supplied).1 

 
As noted above, the movie portrays as a critical event in the Globe's investigative 

reporting and search for the truth a meeting said to have taken place at Boston College High 
School.  The participants in the meeting are shown as Ms. Pfeiffer, Mr. Robinson, Mr. Dunn, BC 
High's then acting President Kemeza, and the fictional Mr. Conley, a representative of the 
Roman Catholic Archdiocese of Boston.  The film depicts the meeting as following a very 
dramatic and emotional meeting in Rhode Island between Mr. Robinson and a former BC High 
student who, upon being asked by Mr. Robinson about potential abuse by former BC High 
teacher, Father Talbot, breaks down in a public restaurant.  As depicted, the meeting at BC High 
that then follows is set up as the ensuing confrontation by the Globe reporters with the offending 
institution in their unshakable search for the truth.  Set up this way, intentionally, the scene 
literally pits good versus evil in the minds of the audience with the Globe reporters on the side of 
the horribly injured child victims, and Mr. Dunn firmly on the side of and representing the 
offending institution - the Archdiocese of Boston under Cardinal Bernard Law, and priests who 
abused children.  A transcript from the film’s scene, as well the brief scene which follows, is 
attached as Exhibit B.    

 
As discussed more specifically below, the film’s portrayal of this meeting is an utter 

fabrication.  As but one example, Mr. Dunn, who is directly and specifically identified by name 
and as an individual who works doing “PR for Boston College,” is affirmatively shown to have 
tried to dissuade the Globe reporters from pursuing a story by telling them, “[y]ou're reaching 
for a story here,” and that Mr. Robinson should avoid reporting about allegations of abuse by 
priests at BC High because “we know you care about the school as much as we do.”  The film 
likewise falsely portrays Mr. Dunn as having actually downplayed and minimized the abuse of 
students, and suggesting that there was no way BC High could have known about it at the time, 
by having him state to Mr. Robinson, with a callously dismissive tone, “We’re talking about 
seven alleged victims over, what, eight years?” As all of this is unfolding, Pete Conley, the 
supposed representative of the Archdiocese, lurks in the background of the meeting making the 
link between Mr. Dunn and the Church's efforts to cover up the scandal (including a later threat 
by Mr. Conley to Mr. Robinson) crystal clear for the audience.  In an extremely poignant 

                                                 
1  It is barely worth mentioning that following the movie credits, there is a non-specific 
"disclaimer" concerning the movie.  Of course, the "disclaimer" only appears well after the 
audience has left the theater, is buried after the post-movie credits, and is rendered wholly 
irrelevant by the bold and unqualified on-screen statement: "Based on actual events," displayed 
at the outset of the movie and at a moment when the audience's attention is rapt.   
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moment in the movie, in response to Mr. Dunn's efforts to discourage the Globe reporters, Mr. 
Robinson actually lectures Mr. Dunn on how lucky they both were that they themselves avoided 
being abused by Father Talbot. 

 
The message is inescapable: Jack Dunn, the PR person for Boston College, has been 

brought in to BC High to help thwart the investigation of a horrific child sex abuse scandal and, 
in concert with a representative of the Archdiocese of Boston who is also an alumnus, tries to get 
the Globe reporters, and in particular, Mr. Robinson, to back off by questioning the story and 
appealing to the fact that he too was a graduate of the school and that any events that took place 
were minimal.  For his absurd and evil efforts, Mr. Dunn is effectively admonished by the hero 
of the movie, Mr. Robinson. 
 

About Jack Dunn, His Actual Response to the Clergy Abuse Scandal and His  
Interactions With Mr. Robinson 

 
Here are the facts about the real Jack Dunn: he is a lifelong resident of the Boston area, a 

1979 graduate of BC High, and a 1983 graduate of Boston College.  After graduating from 
Boston College, Mr. Dunn worked at BC High for five years as a Spanish, history and 
government (social studies) teacher.  Over that time, he supplemented his income by acting as a 
reporter for local newspapers such as the Dorchester Reporter and Boston Irish Reporter.  In 
1988, Mr. Dunn was asked to transition from his teaching role at BC High to an administrative 
role at the school.  For the next six years, Mr. Dunn worked as BC High's Assistant Director of 
Development and Public Relations.  Thereafter, he became the school's Director of Development 
and Director of Public Relations.  

 
He then worked for four years as Director of Development and then Vice President for 

External Affairs at Catholic Charities, which oversees social service outreach programs for the 
"poorest of the poor" of all faiths throughout Eastern Massachusetts.   

  
Beginning in 1998 and continuing to the present, Mr. Dunn has worked at Boston College 

as the School’s Director of News and Public Affairs and University Spokesman.  He also serves 
as an adjunct professor (now called a professor of the practice) in public relations.  In 2000, Mr. 
Dunn was given the honor of being asked to sit on the Board of Trustees at BC High.  He served 
two six-year terms as a trustee, and is now in the first year of his third term.  In 2005, Mr. Dunn 
was elected Chairman of the Board of Trustees at BC High by his fellow Board members. His 
life has been devoted to his family, education, service and faith.    

 
 Not only was Mr. Dunn’s actual involvement in matters concerning the subject matter of 
Spotlight well known to those involved with the making of the film, but facts about his 
involvement were, as stated above, actually published in several March, 2002 Boston Globe 
articles.   
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Specifically, and without limitation, in or around February, 2002, Mr. Dunn received a 
telephone call from Mr. Robinson.  Although the two did not have a personal relationship, they 
had met once before and Mr. Robinson, a fellow BC High graduate, knew that Mr. Dunn served 
on BC High's Board of Trustees and knew about Mr. Dunn's work as Boston College's 
spokesperson.  Mr. Robinson advised Mr. Dunn that the Boston Globe's Spotlight Team had 
been interviewing BC High alumni about allegations of sexual abuse by Father James Talbot, SJ, 
and Father Stephen Dawber, SJ, at BC High in the 1970s.  Mr. Robinson further advised that the 
Globe intended to report on these allegations but wanted to provide BC High, through Mr. Dunn, 
with the opportunity to comment on the story before it was published.   

 
After speaking with Mr. Robinson, Mr. Dunn immediately contacted the Chairman of the 

Board of Trustees at BC High, Robert Howe, who convened a full board meeting.  The meeting 
commenced with Mr. Howe asking Mr. Dunn to inform the trustees about the details of Mr. 
Robinson’s call.  After doing so, the discussion then turned to BC High's response to the 
information that Mr. Dunn had provided.  In this regard, Mr. Dunn himself proposed a response 
that was based upon full cooperation, full transparency and most of all, full support and 
assistance to any victim who came forward.   

 
Mr. Dunn was particularly sensitive to these issues because he recognized that some of 

the victims may have been his classmates at BC High in the 1970s when Fathers Talbot and 
Dawber were at the school.  Mr. Dunn personally suggested that BC High immediately set up an 
800 number to provide BC High alumni with a confidential telephone line to contact the school 
to report their experiences.  Mr. Dunn proposed that BC High immediately retain an outside 
expert in the field of child abuse who would be available to counsel those who contacted the 
school.  Mr. Dunn proposed that any information that was reported to the school be immediately 
reported to the police and that BC High offer to provide counseling and compensation to any 
victim who requested it.  After active discussion among the board members, and Acting 
President Kemeza, the Trustees unanimously approved each of these recommendations.   

 
 Immediately after the meetings, Mr. Dunn contacted the Dean of Boston College's 
Graduate School of Social Work, Alberto Godenzi, and reported that the BC High Trustees had 
just learned of allegations of sexual abuse by priests at BC High in the 1970s and that BC High 
was looking to retain an independent, third-party expert to assist in the matter.  Dr. Godenzi 
recommended Loretta Kowal, the former Executive Director of the Society for the Prevention of 
Cruelty to Children.  Ms. Kowal was hired by BC High shortly thereafter. 
 
 BC High in fact implemented all of the proposals suggested by Mr. Dunn and approved 
by the Board and Mr. Kemeza.  BC High set up a hotline for all victims.  It implemented a 
program to provide compensation to each victim who came forward through a neutral arbitrator, 
Paul Finn.  BC High President Kemeza met with and personally apologized to each abuse victim.  
Mr. Dunn himself has met (and still meets with) several of the victims (several of whom, as it 
turned out, he indeed had known as a BC High student), to assist them in any way he can 
personally.     
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Mr. Dunn also contacted Mr. Robinson after the board meeting and told him the outcome 

of the meeting and the actions BC High was taking.  It was at this point that Mr. Robinson then 
asked if he and Sacha Pfeiffer could come to BC High to meet in person with Mr. Dunn and 
President Kemeza.  Mr. Dunn arranged the meeting.  

 
The Inaccurate Depiction of the Arrangement of the March 5, 2002  

Meeting Falsely Portrays Mr. Dunn. 
 
The film inaccurately portrays the way in which the meeting was arranged, and the 

reporters’ expectations as to who would be attending, in an effort to further the suggestion of a 
conspiracy and a cover-up.  The following exchange is depicted as having taken place between 
Mr. Robinson and Ms. Pfeiffer, as they walk back from BC High to the Globe following the 
fabricated meeting: 
 
 Pfeiffer:  Does Jack Dunn work for the school? 
  
 Robinson:  No, he's PR for Boston College.  They call him when they need help. 
 
 Pfeiffer: And Pete Conley.  Why was he there? 
 

Robinson: Good question.  Pete's a big alum.  But I called Bill directly and asked for a 
sit down.  I never mentioned anyone else. 

   
 Pfeiffer: It's like everybody already knows the story. 
 
 Robinson:  Yeah, except us.  And we work right there. 
 
See Exhibit B (emphasis supplied).   
 

The entire premise of the BC High meeting that took place as depicted in Spotlight is thus 
false.  The scene asserts that Mr. Dunn was not expected at the meeting and suggests that he 
must have been brought in to help run interference with respect to the story.  But Mr. Robinson 
did not call "Bill" Kemeza.  He called Mr. Dunn.  Mr. Robinson was not surprised by Mr. Dunn's 
attendance at the meeting.  He asked Mr. Dunn to set up and attend the meeting, and Mr. Dunn 
did so.  The meeting was not the time or place where Mr. Robinson disclosed facts the Globe 
intended to report about Father Talbot and Father Dawber.  He had done that already.  By the 
time of the meeting, Mr. Robinson had already been advised of BC High's constructive response 
to the information it had received.  Mr. Conley, of course, was not at any meeting because he 
does not exist, but, again, Spotlight represents the opposite to the audience.  While Mr. Dunn did 
not ‘work’ for BC High as an employee, he participated in the meeting as an acting member of 
the Board of Trustees, just as the Boston Globe's March 6, 2002 article concerning the meeting 
actually reported.  See Exhibit C ("Dunn is the public relations director for Boston College, but 
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he emphasized that he was speaking only as a former BC High student and member of the 
school's board of trustees."); see also Exhibit A (March 7, 2002 Boston Globe article which 
refers to Mr. Dunn as "a BC High trustee").   

 
Further as conclusive evidence of the reckless manner in which Spotlight portrays even 

just the setting up of the fabricated meeting, we are in possession of a 2013 version of the 
screenplay.  In that version, Mr. Dunn is not even mentioned in this post-meeting scene between 
Mr. Robinson and Ms. Pfeiffer.  Instead, the scene reads only as follows: 

 
Pfeiffer:  Why was Pete Conley there? 

  
 Robinson:  Good question. 
 
  Sasha glances over at Robby, reads him. 
 
 Pfeiffer: You alright? 

 
Robinson: Not really. 
 
 As he pushes out the high school doors. 
 

See Exhibit D (emphasis supplied). 
 

Clearly, the earlier script reveals that the authors of the scene themselves knew that Mr. 
Dunn's attendance at the meeting was not a surprise to anyone.  

   
The Actual March 5, 2002 Meeting 

 
 The meeting portrayed in the film in no way even remotely resembles the actual meeting 
between Mr. Robinson, Ms. Pfeiffer, Mr. Dunn and acting President Kemeza.  The meeting in 
the film is portrayed as taking place in 2001 (the film ends on January 6, 2002).  The actual 
meeting took place on March 5, 2002.  The meeting, again, included only those four individuals.  
No individual named "Pete Conley" participated in the meeting, nor did any representative of the 
Archdiocese attend.2  No doubt, by placing a fictitious character representing the Archdiocese in 
the meeting, you were attempting to portray the Church as having some pervasive control over 
Mr. Dunn's actions in attempting to thwart the Globe reporters' efforts to reveal the truth.3  

                                                 
2  In this regard, it bears noting that, in reality, a priest named Rev. Monsignor Peter Conley 
served as the Editor of the Archdiocese's newspaper, The Pilot from 1991 through May, 2002.   
 
3  It bears noting that the film overtly suggests that BC High was an Archdiocesan school 
when it was and remains an independent school sponsored by the Jesuits. 
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The real March 5, 2002 meeting in no way resembled what is portrayed in the film.  The 

meeting actually began with Ms. Pfeiffer and Mr. Robinson asking if BC High possessed any 
records with regard to allegations of abuse by Father Talbot or Father Dawber.  President 
Kemeza indicated that the school had no such records.  The Boston Globe accurately reported on 
this fact at the time, including in an article by Ms. Pfeiffer and Mr. Robinson in the March 6 
edition of the Boston Globe.  See Exhibit C (“BC High officials insisted yesterday they have no 
record of any sex abuse complaints against Talbot while he taught at the school.”). 
 
 The conversation then turned to Father Talbot’s practice in the 1970s of wrestling on 
Saturdays in the school's athletic equipment room with students he coached and taught.  Mr. 
Dunn told Ms. Pfeiffer and Mr. Robinson that as a student at BC High in the 1970s, he was 
aware that Father Talbot was wrestling with students but that he was not aware of allegations of 
molestation and abuse.  The question was then asked if officials at the school knew or would 
have been aware of Father Talbot's wrestling with students wearing athletic supporters.  In 
response, President Kemeza indicated that, given the then-current structure of the school, 
someone in his position as of the date of the meeting (2002) would be aware if a faculty member 
was wrestling with students wearing athletic supporters at the school.  This fact too was reported 
in the Boston Globe on March 6, 2002: 
 

Back at BC High, Kemeza, asked yesterday whether someone  
in his position today would know if a faculty member was wrestling 
with students wearing athletic supporters:  “Yes, I would know  
‘about it.”  He added: “The way the school is structured today,  
events like this would not take place.” 

 
See Exhibit C.   
 

The Film Invents An Admission By BC High And Then  
Falsely Portrays Mr. Dunn As Denying It And Seeking to Conceal The Truth 

 
 The film intentionally twists Acting President Kemeza’s statement that he would know in 
2002 if a faculty member was wrestling with a student as described, into a statement that he 
would have known about the sexual abuse of students years earlier if he had been president then.  
Critically, the film then utterly fabricates Mr. Dunn’s reaction to Acting President Kemeza’s 
supposed comment.  The dialogue in the scene is as follows (obviously this letter cannot 
adequately describe the dramatic fashion in which the words are delivered at a critical moment in 
the film): 
 

Pfeiffer:  We just want to know if it was possible that the president, the faculty, the 
board – that no one knew what was going on at the time. 
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Dunn:  I graduated in 1979 and I had no idea about any of this.  So if you’re 
suggesting Father Gibbons and Father Callahan had in any way … 
 
Robinson: Gibbons and Callahan … they ran this place like the Navy.  You really think 
they didn’t know? 
 
Dunn:  It’s a big school Robbie, you know that.  And we’re talking about seven 
alleged victims over, what, eight years? 
 
Robinson:  We’re talking about seven that we know about … 
 
Dunn:  This is ridiculous!  You’re reaching for a story here … 
 
Kemeza: Jack, Jack.  If I had been president then, I would have known. 
 
Dunn: Bill, I’m not sure that’s relevant . 
 
Kemeza:  Why do you think they sent Talbot out to Cheverus?  You know they wanted 
him out of town. 
 
Conley:  As well intentioned as Bill’s remarks are, I’m hoping we can keep this 
between us until we all get on the same page. 
 
Robinson:  Is that why we’re here?  To get on the same page? 
 
Conley:  No, We’re here because you’re an important alumnus, Robbie, and a 
friend.  
 
Dunn:  Exactly.  We know you care about the school as much as we do. 

 
See Exhibit B (emphasis supplied).   
 

That you fabricated this scene is beyond doubt.  Clearly, you took Acting President 
Kemeza’s statement as reported in the Globe and fully available to you about likely knowing 
about a faculty member wrestling with students wearing athletic supporters in 2002 and twisted it 
into a full admission that the school’s administration, faculty and trustees would have known 
about sexual abuse decades earlier.  You then used that non-existent admission to have Mr. Dunn 
react defensively, and call the Globe reporters' efforts "ridiculous."  Worse, you then added Mr. 
Dunn’s manufactured active interference with (and attempt to downplay) the admission by 
Acting President Kemeza and to seek suppression of the overall story in response by having him 
agree with the Pete Conley character that everyone should "get on the same page" and that Mr. 
Robinson should do so as well because he was an important alumnus who should not want to 
hurt the school.   
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You did all of this despite the existence of a screenplay prepared in 2013 in which 

virtually none of the statements you attribute to Mr. Dunn in the film even appear.  See Exhibit 
D.  More specifically, Mr. Dunn’s statement in the film: “It’s a big school Robbie, you know 
that.  And we’re talking about seven alleged victims over, what, eight years?” is actually 
attributed to the fictional character Pete Conley in the earlier script.  See Exhibit D.  The 
movement of such an inflammatory statement from the mouth of a fictitious character to the 
mouth of Mr. Dunn is overwhelming evidence of fabrication and actionable defamation.  The 
following statements attributed to Mr. Dunn in the film are likewise nowhere to be found in the 
2013 script, let alone placed in the mouth of Mr. Dunn: “You’re reaching for a story here …” 
and “Bill, I’m not sure that’s relevant.”     
 
 Further, while some minor aspects of the meeting portrayed in Spotlight loosely follow 
the reporting contained in the March 6, 2002 Globe article (e.g., Ms. Pfeiffer and Mr. Robinson 
showed Mr. Dunn and Mr. Kemeza documentation they had obtained with regard to Father 
Talbot’s transfer from BC High to Cheverus High School in Maine in 1980 and asked if either 
had any information or knowledge of the transfer.  Both replied that they did not.  See Exhibit C 
(referencing transfer in March 6, 2002 article)), this only makes clear that you were fully aware 
of the actual timing and content of the meeting which did take place, ignored that information, 
and chose to manufacture dialogue that better fit your purposes without making clear that it was 
fictionalized.  
 

March 6, 2002 Press Conference 
 
 The day after the March 5, 2002 meeting, and after the Globe published its March 6, 
2002 article, Acting President  Kemeza and Mr. Dunn held a press conference at BC High.  The 
press conference was widely covered by dozens of members of the media, including multiple 
reporters from the Boston Globe.  At the press conference, Acting President Kemeza and Mr. 
Dunn outlined BC High’s plan to be responsive and transparent to the claims of clergy abuse.  In 
a March 7, 2002 news article written by Walter Robinson entitled, "BC High To Set Up Victim 
Hot Line," the Boston Globe reported that "the acting president of Boston College High 
School said yesterday that the school will set up a hot line and contact all its graduates to 
see if there are other victims of three Jesuit priests who allegedly molested some students at 
the school two decades ago."  See Exhibit A (emphasis supplied).  The article continues, 
"Kemeza, who is the principal, and John Dunn, a BC High Trustee, said last night that 
Alberto Godenzi of the Boston College Graduate School of Social Work, a specialist in 
dealing with child sexual abuse, will today provide the school a plan for a hot line that will 
be staffed by trained counselors.  BC High will send letters to all of its alumni, encouraging 
them to come forward if they were the victims of sexual abuse at school."  Mr. Dunn is then 
quoted in the article as stating, "We want to clear the air, help the victims and reach out to 
anyone who contacts us."  Id. (emphasis supplied).  So there is no confusion, Mr. Dunn’s 
declaration was reported upon in the Boston Globe by Mr. Robinson a mere two days after the 
actual meeting that you misrepresent in your film.   
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 If this reporting were not enough to place you on actual notice that Mr. Dunn’s portrayal 
in the film was false, Boston Globe columnist Adrian Walker also wrote about the press 
conference on March 7, 2002 in an article entitled, “Facing Up To Trouble.”  See Exhibit E.  In 
direct contradiction to the meeting depicted in the film, Mr. Walker reports: “A major question 
is whether the allegations of abuse, some of which date back to the 1970s, were reported to 
administrators at the time.  The short answer is, Kemeza doesn’t know.”  See Exhibit E 
(emphasis supplied).  
 
 Likewise, the article further eviscerates the notion that Mr. Dunn and BC High were in 
league with the Archdiocese.  The article notes, “in responding to the allegations, Kemeza’s 
conduct was in sharp contrast to that of Cardinal Bernard F. Law and the Archdiocese of 
Boston.”  Exhibit E (emphasis supplied).  The article, reporting on the conclusion of the press 
conference, notes Acting President Kemeza, Mr. Dunn and BC High’s stated goal: “We’re going 
to do this the right way.”  Id.  All of this information was available to you and all of it was 
ignored.  Instead, you elected to identify Mr. Dunn by name and portray him as a villain, 
apparently for purposes of creating a heightened sense of drama and supporting the narrative that 
the corruption and cover-up of the Archdiocese of Boston under Cardinal Law touched every 
single Catholic entity, including Catholic schools and independent Catholic colleges.   
 

In the months and years that followed, Mr. Dunn went about quietly trying to help and 
support those BC High classmates and others who were the victims of clergy sex abuse.    

 
Filmmakers Meet With And Speak To Jack Dunn  

But Do Not Ask Him About His Experience or Disclose His Portrayal in the Movie 
 

 In or around 2013, Mr. Dunn received a call from Boston Globe Spotlight team reporter 
Michael Rezendes.  Mr. Rezendes asked if Mr. Dunn would be willing to set-up a tour of 
Cardinal Law’s former residence at 2101 Commonwealth Avenue for Tom McCarthy, an 
individual Mr. Rezendes identified as the film’s screenwriter and director.  By 2013, the former 
residence had become the property of Boston College.4  Mr. Dunn agreed and provided Mr. 
McCarthy, who was accompanied by Mr. Rezendes, with a tour.  At no time during the tour did 
Mr. McCarthy inform Mr. Dunn about his intention to name and misportray Mr. Dunn in the 
film.  Moreover, Mr. McCarthy asked Mr. Dunn no questions about his experiences relative to 
the clergy abuse scandal or the March 5, 2002 meeting.  Instead, Mr. McCarthy thanked Mr. 
Dunn for his courtesy in providing the tour.   
 

In 2014, Mr. McCarthy’s assistant called Mr. Dunn to ask if Boston College would be 
willing to grant permission to the filmmakers to film Cardinal Law’s former residence for use in 
the film.  Mr. Dunn advised Mr. McCarthy’s assistant that Boston College would not be willing 

                                                 
4  Between 2004 and 2007, Boston College purchased 65 acres of land and 5 buildings from 
the Archdiocese of Boston, including the Cardinal’s residence.   
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to grant such permission.  Several days later, Mr. Dunn received a second call from one of the 
film's producers.  At no time during this call was Mr. Dunn asked any questions about his 
experiences or interactions in 2001 and 2002 relative to the matters portrayed in the film.  
Instead, he was again asked if Boston College would permit filming of the Cardinal’s former 
residence for use in the film.  Mr. Dunn explained that Boston College was taking the property 
and turning it into a public art museum and, as a result, Boston College was unwilling to permit 
the filming as it did not want the property to be forever associated with Cardinal Law and the 
Archdiocese of Boston during his years as Cardinal Archbishop.    
 

Mr. Dunn Sees The Movie 
 

 In the fall of 2015, Mr. Dunn learned that Spotlight would soon be shown in theaters in 
limited release in Boston, New York and California.  He was told by a BC High administrator 
that the film depicted BC High and, in particular, Mr. Dunn, in a negative light.  As a result, Mr. 
Dunn went to see the film on November 6, 2015 at the AMC Loews Theatre in Boston.  Upon 
seeing the film’s false portrayal of him, Mr. Dunn became so disturbed that he literally vomited 
upon exiting the theater.  Since seeing the film, he has been deeply distressed, both 
professionally and personally.  He dreads how he will be misperceived in light of the inaccurate, 
false and defamatory portrayal of him in the film.  The harm to Mr. Dunn has been exacerbated 
by the fact that his portrayal in the film stands in such stark contrast to his actual behavior, 
actions and conduct.  Most of all, he is heartsick that those victims he tried to counsel, support 
and assist over the years will conclude from the false depiction in a movie "based on actual 
events" that he was a faker and a fraud and that they will believe his true goal was to suppress 
the truth.  His life has literally been irretrievably altered by the defamation of him in Spotlight.  
 

Among other things, Mr. Dunn worries how his depiction in the film will impact his four 
children, whose classmates and friends will all watch the film’s false and defamatory portrayal of 
him.  Mr. Dunn fears the film has irrevocably tarnished his legacy and reputation at BC High, an 
institution around which his life has revolved since he was fourteen years old, including his 
reputation among his high school classmates, his former students, the current student body and 
their parents, those with whom he served in the development office and his former and current 
board members, among others.  Mr. Dunn rightly fears how reporters and media members will 
view his credibility in light of Spotlight's false portrayal and the impact that the film will have on 
his ability to do his job effectively as Boston College's spokesman and as a public relations 
professor.  The damage done to Mr. Dunn is profound and severe.    
 

Mr. Dunn’s Demand 
 

 As set forth above, Mr. Dunn demands that you take immediate action to prevent any 
further harm to him or his reputation.  In this regard, he demands that you remove the offending 
scenes from the movie and publicly state that the scenes were fabricated and that the dialogue 
was false and contrived for dramatic effect.  Finally, Mr. Dunn  demands that you have your 
legal counsel contact us to discuss these and other forms of relief which will be required to help 














































